THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – April 8, 2008
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on April 8, 2008 at approximately 6:00 p.m.

PRESENT:
MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 2




DR.  JUDI MILLER, Vice Chairman





Member Residing in District No. 1




DR.  JOHN CARVELLI





Member Residing in District No. 3




MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY





Member Residing in District No. 4




MR.  TROY INGERSOLL





Member Residing in District No. 5

ALSO PRESENT:

MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent




MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chairman Hilson called the meeting to order.  Students from Lawnwood Elementary led the Pledge of Allegiance and performed two musical selections.
MINUTES

March 11, 2008 Regular Meeting, March 25, 2008 Regular Workshop Meeting

Action:
There was a motion to approve the minutes for the
 March 11 and March 25, 2008 meetings (Carvelli/

Hensley/Carried 5-0).



SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS                                                    
1. MH St. Lucie County Education Foundation School Grant Award
In conjunction with the St. Lucie County Fair’s School Display Program, the St. Lucie County Education Foundation had received donations totaling $4,400.  The Foundation asked the Board to recognize the Fort Pierce Sunrise and Downtown Kiwanis Clubs in conjunction with the Fort Pierce Rotary Club for their generosity.  The following schools received monetary awards for their fair displays: Morningside Elementary, Parkway Elementary, St. Lucie Elementary, Rivers Edge Elementary, F. K. Sweet Elementary, Fort Pierce Westwood High School, Forest Grove Middle, Oak Hammock K-8, St. Anastasia, and Windmill Point Elementary.

In addition, the Fort Pierce Sunrise Kiwanis Club presented the St. Lucie County Education Foundation with its annual $1,000 donation, and on a final note, the Fort Pierce Sunrise Kiwanis Club made a total cash donation of $1,000 to four schools for the purchase of books for their media centers, the four schools being F. K. Sweet Elementary, Fairlawn Elementary, Lawnwood Elementary, and Allapattah Flats K-8.

 2. OR School Library Media Month Resolution – April 2008
Mr. Karlheinz Hass, Director of Curriculum & School Improvement, asked all media specialist to stand and be recognized in honor of School Library Media Month.  District media leaders Jeanne Ziemba and Sybil Farwell presented highlights of programs, services, and resources that are provided by school media centers in the district.  The School Library Media Month resolution was read and the superintendent made his recommendation.
Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the
resolution as presented (Ingersoll/Miller/Carried 5-0).
 3. KP Allapattah Flats K-8 Donation (Total Value $9,000) 
Mr. Kevin Perry, Area Assistant Superintendent, explained to the Board that being a new school with no PTO funds, Allapattah  Flats K-8 had received a donation of $9,000 from C. R. Klewin to assist with incentives for kids.  Everyone was very appreciative of this generous gift which the Board accepted as recommended (Ingersoll/Miller/Carried 5-0). 

 4. GY Garden City Elementary Donation (Total Value $1,500)                                          
Garden City Elementary Principal Teri Barenborg asked the Board to accept a $1,500 cash donation from Libby and Martin Bowie.  The Board accepted the donation on behalf of Garden City Elementary as recommended (Ingersoll/Carvelli/Carried 5-0).
 5. AC St. Lucie West Centennial High School Donation (Total Value $8,000)


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board accept
 the $8,000 donation from Tropicana for robotics


on behalf of St. Lucie West Centennial High School


(Ingersoll/Carvelli/Carried 5-0).
STAFF REPORTS

6. OR Curriculum Report  - No Report.
 7. ML Superintendent’s Report
Superintendent Lannon discussed the follow subjects with the Board:


-School start times will be coming to the Board on

 April 22, 2008.

-Early morning programs for schools affected by change in

 school start times will be provided by the Boys’ & Girls’ Club.

-Parents will receive notification and ample time to look


 at school options once school start times are approved.


-Board mentioned the possibility of holding a future discussion

 
 about K-8 configuration/philosophy.


-A systematic review of school start times for all levels was requested.

-Thanked the Board for its support and commitment to match the


 SRO/SRD program dollar for dollar per April 7, 2008 joint


 meeting with the Port St. Lucie City Council.

 CTA REPORT           
Vice President Vicki Rodriquez brought several matters to the Board’s attention.  First, Ms. Rodriquez recommended the Board make the budget process and proposed cuts more transparent by scheduling a public meeting to survey and gather input from all citizens.  This would help eliminate rumors and possibly generate more cost saving ideas.

Ms. Rodriquez stated that employees were looking to the union and the Board to make sure they were fairly compensated.  She reminded the Board that the average compensation package in the state of Florida, despite budget cuts, was about 6%.  The district’s members had received a step plus .25%--surrounding counties had received significantly more than that.  The starting salary in St. Lucie County was below that of the surrounding counties and that was a problem.  
On the subject of time, planning and professional development, Ms. Rodriquez pointed out that last December, union members had worked collaboratively and in good faith with the district’s subcommittee to review the calendar and early dismissal dates.  A tentative plan that increased early dismissal times by two hours at no cost to the Board had been discussed.  Ms. Rodriquez hoped the Board would review the plan that provided time for planning, paperwork, and professional development every month for teachers. 

Finally, Ms. Rodriquez addressed a recent matter that involved the removal of two Fort Pierce Westwood High School coaches.  She maintained the situation had been handled in a disappointing, though not racially motivated, manner by the principal and the district.  She went on to describe the predicament, saying it lacked fairness, respect, trust, and integrity.  The Board was asked to review its core beliefs that had been developed collaboratively with all partners in the district.
CWA REPORT

No report.
CONSENT AGENDA

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent
agenda items # 8, and #10 through #19 as presented (item #9
was pulled for separate vote by Mr. Ingersoll) (Hensley/Miller/

Carried 5-0).
CONSENT AGENDA ITEM #9, New Job Description for Mathematics Coach – SEPARATE VOTE

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve item #9



as presented (Hensley/Miller/Carried 4-1, Ingersoll against).

Discussion:  prior to stating the question, Mr. Ingersoll said that since the Board was looking at not laying off any personnel during these tough times because it wanted to keep its workforce going, he particularly wanted that to happen in St. Lucie County.  Consequently, Mr. Ingersoll said he wanted it mandated that any new employees who are hired must live in his (St. Lucie County) community. Mr. Ingersoll said he had brought this subject up before and now he was going to start pulling it (job descriptions) from the agenda for separate vote. Every person that the district starts hiring should live in St. Lucie County.  Mr. Lannon clarified that the current job description (item #9) was not intended to be filled at this time.  The Board was just being asked to approve the description of the job.  Mr. Lannon indicated that Mr. Ingersoll’s point goes to Board policy about hiring practices.  

Attorney Dan Harrell said he did not think the Board had previously had this kind of requirement in its job descriptions.  On this particular position, it would not apply.  Any position that is part of one of the collective bargaining units would be a negotiable item.  The Board would need to work through negotiations subject to the policy process.  It could be handled, theoretically, within the job description. It would probably be best to review all job descriptions for that purpose or the Board could adopt an over-arching policy on hiring.  Otherwise, there will be some grave inconsistencies until you have worked your way through every job description within the district.

Mr. Ingersoll again stated he was going to pull these matters (job descriptions) off the consent agenda every time. They kept coming to the Board for a vote and he had reached the point where he was going to draw the line today.  He had stated how he felt and he was going to stick to it.  Mr. Ingersoll reiterated he was talking about all “new hires” only.
 Dr. Miller suggested the issue go back to the Policy Review Committee as opposed to it being attached on to one job description and then another and then another which would create an inequity between job descriptions. She indicated she thought it was a very fair issue to bring forward in policy review.  Dr. Miller indicated she personally would not want to put that qualifier on one job description and not have it the others.  Dr. Miller also felt there would be difficulty in mandating this just for new hires because there would already be people employed in the same positions. Dr. Miller asked that the job description currently being considered be changed (under Qualifications, item #1) to read, “Applicants for a high school position must have 6-12 mathematics certification”.   
 8.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves
 9.  SR New Job Description for Mathematics Coach –Pulled for separate vote
10. TB ITB 08-26 Janitorial Supplies

11. KM Agmt. to Postpone Consideration of Charter School Agmt. – Renaissance Charter School of St. Lucie

12. KS Succeed Career Pathways Grant
13. AG Work Authorization to Donadio & Associates for Florida Inventory of School Houses Drawings

14. AG Work Authorization to Jay Ammon Architect, Inc. for Design Svcs. - Parapet Wall Repair at SLW Centennial High
15. AG Work Authorization to Sebesta Blomberg for St. Lucie West Centennial High Ice Storage Plant Project                                                                 
16. AG Final GMP to C. R. Klewin for Construction Mgmt. Svcs. to Replace Chilled Water Piping at Port St. Lucie
High Phase I                      
17. AG Project Agreement with Urban Building Systems for Forest Grove Middle HVAC and Chiller Replacement 
18. AG Project Agreement with The Morganti Group, Inc., for Replacement of HVAC Equipment, Ducts, Ceilings, 
              New Lighting and Covered Walkways at Southport Middle School
19. AG Project Agreement with The Morganti, Inc. for Group Restroom Remodel, Fire Detection & Alarm
               Replacement at Garden City Elementary
OTHER BUSINESS

20. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #182 - #205

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve
 Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final
 Orders #182 - #205 (Miller/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).

GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT
No report.
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT

No report,
ACILITIES REPORT
No report.
ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
No report.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
Chairman Hilson reminded the Board that an executive session was scheduled to follow the regular meeting.
Mrs. Hensley discussed aspects of the upcoming Florida School Boards Association Day in the Legislature.  She also reminded everyone about the Ag Extension Tour which was scheduled to begin on Friday, April 11, 2008.
Mr. Ingersoll informed the Board he would like to present a follow-up report at the April 22, 2008 meeting on the Schlechty conference he had attended.
Dr. Carvelli recalled that during its April 3, 2008 training session with Mr. George Thompson from the Schlechty Center, board members and Mr. Lannon had talked about scheduling a follow-up meeting in order to continue its work on developing board norms and goals.  This would have to occur sometime in May in order for the Superintendent to have the information he needed to begin planning his goals by June 1, 2008.  They also talked about the feasibility of scheduling a consortium meeting around the same time that Mr. Thompson was in the area.
Board members thanked Mr. Terence O’Leary, Assistant Superintendent of MIS, for the job he had done with CELT.  They appreciated his leadership and where the department was going.

Ms. Hilson also thanked Dr. Kathy McGinn for her work with the Schlechty group.  Dr. McGinn had assisted board members and Mr. Lannon with their schedules so that appropriate training relative to current times could occur.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

The following six speakers spoke to the Board about a Fort Pierce Westwood High School situation that involved the school’s coaching staff:  Earl Gordon, Terry Mosley, Tammy Williams, Kryztopher Sweeting, Abraham Isaac, and Robert Jones, Sr.  All of the speakers disagreed with the way the situation was handled.  Two speakers, namely Willow Sanders and Bryan Longworth, expressed their opposition to the health curriculum that the Board had recently adopted.

ADJOURNMENT

After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hilson adjourned the regular April 8, 2008 meeting at approximately 8:05p.m. 





















